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NORTH CLAINES PARISH COUNCIL (NCPC)

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 

Via ZOOM video (or telephone) due to the Covid 19 lockdown 

there were also 4 wifi enabled devices available to the public to use
On Monday 11 January 2020 at 7.30 pm 
PRESENT:

Cllr M Farmer (MF)



Cllr M Drinkwater (MD)






Cllr Derek Allan (DA)




Cllr Jean Robb (JR)





Cllr T Butler (TB)





Cllr P Philips (PP)





Cllr Stuart Allen (SA)
Cty Cllr A Miller

Dst. Cllr N Wright (NW)





4 members of the public
1.
To receive apologies for absence and to approve reasons for 
absence. 

There were no absences.
2.
Declarations of Interest  
a) Register of interests; Councillors are reminded of the need to update their register of interests.

b) To declare any other Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.

c) To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.

d) Written requests for the council to grant a dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011) are to be with the clerk at least four clear days prior to a meeting. 

Councillors who have declared an interest must leave the room for the relevant items as per the code of conduct and the North Claines Parish Council standing orders.

Failure to register or declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest may be a criminal offence.
There were no declarations of interest received.
3
To confirm the minutes of the meeting of 2 November 2020.  
The minutes were confirmed as an accurate record of the parish meeting.
The meeting was closed for public question time and reopened afterwards. See notes attached to the minutes. The Chair made it clear that this was the only opportunity for members of the public to speak.  
4 
Progress reports from the previous minutes and any matters arising for information 
4.1
The Parish Council now has 7 Councillors and 3 vacancies.  Members of the public who wish to apply should contact the Clerk for further information.  Cllr 
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MF noted that being a Councillor was a positive experience and she was available to discuss the role with anyone interested.
4.2
Actions

· The Council asked the Clerk to contact Top Cut to obtain a date for the planting of the 3 trees (Rosebank and Agatha Gardens)

· The basketball hoop will be installed at the earliest opportunity post lockdown restrictions.

· Cty Cllr A Miller noted that the proposed pelican crossing on the A38/Dilmore lane (in the pedestrian refuge) had been refused because Highways had undertaken a traffic count and the speed of traffic necessitated traffic lights not a Pelican crossing. This would be financed from the County Council budget for the next financial year.
· Cty Cllr A Miller noted that the 30mph VAS on the A38 at Hindlip School which is currently faulty is to be replaced and he was surprised it has not been actioned. 
· Cty Cllr Miller reported that Highways recommend that the gaps in the double yellow lines outside Claines school.  He noted that another speeding survey will need to take place and parking officers will visit the area. He also noted that the request to extend the waiting zone was denied.

Cllr JR asked to have sight of the report that recommended the yellow lines action as above because this view was not shared by residents, the school or some parents. and Cllr AM agreed to send this.

Cllr PP noted that the gaps in the yellow lines filled with cars and clogged up the road creating a hazard at all times of the day. Cty Cllr AM noted that a representative from highways could be invited to the Council to discuss this.
· The lights on the Christmas trees had all been sorted and had looked very effective and appreciated by everyone.

5
The Brum and Bull Meadow
5.1
Opportunity for Councillors to raise matters with regard to the Brum and


report on actions from the previous minutes.

The Council decided that should the current lockdown be extended to playgrounds that a padlock rather than cable ties would be used to secure the children’s play area.
5.2
Opportunity for Councillors to raise matters with regard to Bull Meadows and


report on actions from the previous minutes.

Cllr MF and MD met Mr James who owns the land at the back of Bull Meadow, and he agreed to make the trees on the copse safe. MD noted that Mr James was enthusiastic about the plans.
5.3
Consultation

5.3.1
Update on the consultation for the masterplan. 
The Consultation was now complete.  The Clerk had accepted replies until the 7th of January as the online response system had closed on the 30th December.
The results will be collated and reviewed accordingly within the next two weeks.  A document will be made available to all interested parties. The Councillors leading on this project are MF, MD, TB and SA.
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Cty Cllr A Miller noted the funding at Worcester wildlife who need to be contacted by the end of March.
5.3.2
Update on the New Homes Bonus Monies for Bull Meadow.  The Clerk noted that she had checked with Tracey Perkins at Wychavon and that the monies would be suitable for using on the circular path and would be available for that purpose (if the public consultation responses agree with this proposal)


The Clerk also noted that an expression of interest for the Wychavon Community Legacy Grant had been submitted and MF, MD and the Clerk were attending a training meeting on 13/1/21.


MF noted that the public were willing to help and she hoped that the local community would be able to assist in many ways.

6
Highways, Footpaths and Lighting. 
6.1
Opportunity to discuss any matters.

Light 005 – Western Power is investigating the supply to this light this week and it was hoped that the light (outside Claines School) would be restored shortly afterwards.

6.2
At the meeting of the Parish Council in December 2020, Cty Cllr A Miller reported that Mr Harris was unhappy with the decision of the parish council not to rename Buckthorn Close and wished to pursue Wychavon for non-adherence to due process.

This was an opportunity for North Claines Parish Council to reconsider the naming of the road in question. 
The name suggested by Mr Harris was Harris Place.  The name previously agreed by the parish council was Buckthorn Close. 
The Council voted on this issue and agreed not to change their previous decision.
Cty Cllr Miller expressed his extreme disappointment at this vote and dissatisfaction with the actions of North Claines Parish Council and subsequently left the meeting.

A legal adviser to Mr Harris “Paul” interrupted the meeting and also voiced his dissatisfaction with this decision.

“Paul” was then informed that if there was any objection from the owner/developer on the Parish Council’s decision, then Mr Harris or the residents could refer his/their complaint to the Director of Planning and Infrastructure - Holly Jones and to Cllr Tony Rowley who is the Portfolio Holder.  This is the recognised process for escalation of objections to Road names and is explained in detail on Wychavon’s website.
6.3
Memorial Hall/ Working Men’s Club.  Cllr AM had copied the clerk into his response to a resident complaining about the Management Cttee’s decision to withdraw access to the car park for parents at Hindlip School. Cllr JR requested clarity from Cllr AM on the role of NCPC in this matter. As Cllr AM had left the meeting, this matter will be carried forward.  
6.4
Cherry Tree Housing Dog waste bin. Dst Cllr NW received a letter asking for a dog waste bin on the Cherry Tree Estate.  This area is unadopted by Highways and is currently managed by the Cherry Tree management committee.  NW will discuss with Cherry Tree Management Committee if they can resolve this issue and report back. 
6.5
Sling Lane Flooding has been noted next to the Piper Homes site.  
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Cty Cllr AM reported via email prior to the meeting that “this problem with flooding will need to be passed onto Wychavon DC.   There are a lot of natural springs in this area and any disturbance of the surface appears to have an effect on the surrounding area, so it would need to be looked at by 
someone who knows what they are doing and I know that Wychavon have the officers with the expertise to advise and if it is down to the developers they should be able to deal with the problem”. Cty Cllr AM has passed this email to the officers at Wychavon for their consideration.
6.6
Definitive Map Modification Order – M2028 - Ciguena/Lyndale/Memorial Hall 

This request which was submitted in 2018 is still in the queue for action at Worcestershire County Council – Public Rights of Way/mapping team.  It is the next in line for investigation.

7. 
Correspondence for information only. (Appendix item C)


SWDP 

· review – newsletter December 2020

· Government's Response to the Representations Made to the Proposed Changes to the Standard Method Formula
Parishioner – complaints re the rubbish left at Martinbrook Farm

Parishioner – complaints re the land drainage at Martinbrook Farm

Top cut – school lane – Claines

Parishioner roads and drains – Taylor Wimpey - The Shires

Update on the DMMO – footpath M2028 – back of the memorial club.

Boulton tree work delayed due to the icy conditions.

8
Planning

8.1
Planning applications for decision

Planning decision made prior to the meeting due to time constraints

20/02212/FUL – additional information submitted – 2 more plans and an updated block plan.

Bull Inn

152 Droitwich Road

Fernhill Heath

WorcesterWR3 8RS

The Parish Council did not change their original comment.

20/01990

An additional document (transport) was also received for 

Siting of Storage Containers for use as Self Storage (part retrospective)
Martinbrook Farm Industrial Estate, Lower Town, Claines, WR3 7RY 

No further comment by the parish council was deemed necessary.

20/01085

land off Egg Lane 20/01085 has been restarted – with new ownership details.  The documents previously submitted by the parish council will be considered by planning.  The Clerk will check with Peter Hamilton whether we need to add anything to our objection as a result of this restart. 
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20/02847/HP

Claines Vicarage

Vicarage Lane

Claines

WR3 7RP
Conversion of outbuildings to form store with home study above with alterations to form balcony.

Approved

8.2
Planning application decisions by Wychavon.
Approved
20/02464/CU 

Old Post Office

Droitwich Road

Fernhill Heath

Change of use from the existing Hair Salon to a Taxi Office on the ground floor. First floor to be residential renting property. Parking area to remain unchanged. Conditions on change of use suggested by NCPC have been incorporated.
8.3
Planning enforcement 


Updates.
8.4
SWDP preferred options
Cllr Jean Robb to discuss with the Council the preferred options in the SWDP Review which includes housing for North Claines Parish in particular the proposed 40 dwellings at Tapenhall Farm. See attached document.

Cllr JR noted the consultation dates for the above consultation 1 March 21 to 19 April 21.  NCPC can comment on land proposed for development in the parish.  There is also a briefing on the 1st March for Parish Councils.  This is the start of the firming up development of land within the Parish.  There are 4 proposed sites.

· Near Gwillams farm – 74 houses or a care home.  This location is adjacent to an existing site.

· A piece of land to access the above proposed site.
· Northwick Road – 24 dwellings on the border of NCPC with Worcester City. This location is adjacent to an existing site.

· Land west of Dilmore Lane – 40 dwellings that back onto Danes Green.

JR noted that NCPC will need to formally agenda the items for discussion and agreement for action.  The Neighbourhood Plan should help with this process.  JR noted that help from planning consultants may be necessary to formulate a response. 

Cllr MD agreed to help Cllr JR in this important matter.

The Clerk noted that copies of the Neighbourhood plan were available to everyone.
9
Report from County and District Councillor.

9.1
Report from A Miller – A Miller had left the meeting and could not give a report.
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9.2
Report from N Wright.  NW noted that the priority at the moment was Coronavirus and what Wychavon can do after the pandemic is over. He invited NCPC to put forward support that our parish would need. He supported the process outlined by Cllr JR to respond effectively to the SWDP
10
Newsletter and website
10.1
There will be a new newsletter circulated on the plans for Bull Meadow when the consultation has been analyzed.
10.2
Cllr Stuart Allen has the access codes for Facebook and will update the Councils presence on that platform.  He will also look at the website in the next weeks.
11
Finance.

11.1
Invoices for consideration and payment at the Council meeting.

The invoices as attached to the minutes were approved for payment by the Parish Council.
12
Parish Maintenance 


Potholes at Milden Mill, Egg Lane were noted.
13
Councillors additional items for consideration or for matters to be placed on the agenda for the next Parish Council meeting.
· Cllr MF noted that the Father Christmas event was amazingly well supported by residents and the village enjoyed the event.  Just under £600 was raised for the Inclusion Project.
· The Father Christmas trailer could be repurposed to support an EASTER themed event  
14
Dates of the next Parish Council meetings.



February 1st and March 1st 2021 at 1930hrs

Abbreviations


AM – County and District Cllr A Miller


Cllr – Councillor


NW - District Cllr N Wright

NCPC – North Claines Parish Council

NPC – Neighbourhood planning committee 

WCC – Worcestershire County Council


WDC – Wychavon District Council


FOTB – Fun on the Brum


